LOUISIANA TAX FREE SHOPPING COMMISSION

Commission Meeting

Thursday, May 27, 2010

MINUTES
Meeting Location: Louisiana Department of Revenue 

1555 Poydras Street, 21st Floor

New Orleans, Louisiana 

10:30 A.M.  

Commission Members Present:  Eugene Schreiber, LTFS Chairman and Managing Director of the World Trade Center; Earl Millet, Deputy Secretary, Louisiana Department of Revenue; and Misty Velasquez, Director of Programs and Services, Louisiana Office of Tourism (representing Jim Hutchinson, Assistant Secretary, Louisiana Office of Tourism).  

Also Present:
Denise Thevenot, Executive Director, LTFS



Joseph D’Arcangelo, Assistant Director, LTFS  

1.
CALL TO ORDER  
It was noted that Commissioners Gary Hall and Chris Gillott would not be able to attend the meeting, however, the three attending Commissioners established a quorum.  Mr. Schreiber called the meeting to order at 10:40 a.m. and thanked everyone for attending.  For the benefit of Ms. Velasquez, he stated that, in addition to reviewing current Program status, the meeting had been called to revisit some personnel issues that were discussed at the previous meeting. Mr. Schreiber then briefly spoke about his retirement from the World Trade Center and said that he would speak to WTC personnel soon on the subject of nominating a replacement for his position on the Commission. 

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Mr. Schreiber asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the previous Commission meeting.  A motion was made by Mr. Millet and seconded by Ms. Velasquez, and the minutes of the Commission meeting held on March 17, 2010 were approved.

3. PROGRAM STATUS

Ms. Thevenot began a review of the Handling Fee Comparison Report, stating that the report showed the difference in fees compared to last fiscal year, and also the difference in what was projected for the current fiscal year.  The report showed an 88% increase over the prior year's fees, and a 59% increase over the current year projections. She attributed the significant increases to the new handling fee structure implemented July 1, 2009, larger internationally attended conventions, and the gradual return of tourism to Louisiana. 

Mr. D'Arcangelo then reviewed the Profit and Loss Report.  He stated that, since this meeting was a short follow-up to the previous meeting, full financial statements were not prepared and that the P&L report would give a quick overview of the Program's financial status.  He said that handling fees from July 2009 through March 2010 were $350,000 and membership and voucher fees were $67,000.  Total combined revenues at the end of March were approximately $419,000. 

He then covered year to date operating expenses, with the largest expense being personnel services at $227,000.  Travel expense was $8,000, which Ms. Thevenot attributed to several tourism related trade shows being attended to promote LTFS and the State of Louisiana.  Mr. D'Arcangelo also covered other operating costs such as office supplies and professional services, including the cost of temporary help, which he explained were staffing agency personnel hired to assist during the recent large conventions. Total combined expenses were $303,000.  He said year to date figures reflected a net income of approximately $116,000.  Ms. Thevenot then reiterated how phenomenal the numbers were compared to the same time period during the previous post Katrina years. 

On the next report presented, Ms. Thevenot showed the comparison of monthly activity over the past 10 years.  She said the number of customer transactions, dollars spent, and handling fees collected during December and March of this fiscal year far surpassed every other month over the past 10 years. She then stated that May 2010 was on track to become the biggest month in LTFS history.  The Program Status Report, Tops Report, and Transportation Report were briefly reviewed, noting that Brazil continued to be the number one country, followed by Mexico and the Philippines and that apparel and electronics were the top shopping categories.

4.
OTHER BUSINESS 

a.   Personnel Matters:

At the March 17, 2010 Commission meeting, it was discussed that Ms. Thevenot had prior approval to receive a merit increase, based on budget availability, and that Mr. D’Arcangelo had accepted a temporary salary decrease, also to be reinstated based on budget availability.  Since the budget had shown a significant boost in revenue, the increases were presented for approval at that time. However, as reflected in the March 17, 2010 minutes, the actions were not implemented due to the impending Civil Service suspension of all merit increases. Subsequent to that meeting, the Commissioners agreed to revisit the matter, since the recent Civil Service mandate was applicable to FY 2010 – 2011 and the salary increase would be a current fiscal year matter.    

Also, the Department of Revenue Human Resources Division conducted a recent analysis of personnel and determined that, because of the number of hours worked and scope of duties performed, Mr. D’Arcangelo and Sam Ortiz, the LTFS marketing person, could no longer remain employed under their current WAE classifications.  Ms. Thevenot submitted a proposal to place both employees into alternate positions.

Chairman Schreiber then requested that the Commission members go into Executive Session to discuss the personnel matters, at which time Ms. Thevenot and Mr. D’Arcangelo excused themselves from the meeting.  Upon their return, Chairman Schreiber stated that the Commissioners approved the salary increases for both Ms. Thevenot and Mr. D’Arcangelo, retroactive to January 1, 2010.  The Commissioners also agreed to approve placement of Mr. Ortiz into an appropriate classified position, and to officially place Mr. D’Arcangelo into the unclassified position of Assistant Director.  Details of these actions are on file in the Human Resources Division of the Department of Revenue. 

There being no further business, a motion was made by Ms. Velasquez and seconded by Mr. Millet to adjourn the meeting at 12:05 P.M.
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